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GENERAL INTROOUCTION

Towns pose one of the most formidable problems faced by

archaeology today. Lived in and occupied over long periods of

time, and often covering quite large areas, they are the most

comple× form of hun~n settlement that we Know of. Deep

archaeological deposits have accumulated in most towns as a

result of the long period of occupation and, accordingly,
towns are among the most important areas of our heritage.

However, towns are also the homes of modern communities, and
are ~he centres of present-day business, indus±ry an~

cultural life. me requirements of modern life has brought

considerable change to many towns with extensive road

widening, building schemes, housing estates and industrial
development. The de mol it ion of buildings and the digging ’of

deep foundations has brought about irrevocable change in the

appearance of towns, and change, in this century, means more

thorough destruction than anything that has gone before. The

problem for archaeology is not one of preservation, although
this may be desireable, but of recording standing buildings

and archaeological levels before they are destroyed. The

unfortunate truth is that what is not recorded now has little
chance of ever being recorded later.

By its nature archaeology is concerned with the past of
ordinary people. The fragmentary building remains, pottery
sherds and scraps of worked stone or wood which the
archaeolog ist discouers cannot be used ±o reconstruct

parts of our past can only be glimpsed from d~cuments, from

what people who were al ire at the time have observed
themselves or heard related. Archaeological data,

however,
can tell us a great deal about the everyday life of ordinary
people and the quality of that life in terms of the
technological and economic resources of the particular time

and place in question.

Urban archaeology may be defined as the study of the
evolution and changing character of urban communities from

their earl lest origins unt il modern times~ more especially it

is concerned with the reconstruction of the natural and human
environment within which and as part of which human act ions

taKe place. A methodical definition such as this, however,

should not obscure the fact that urban archaeology is

fundamentally concerned with the past of ordinary citizens,

of the form of their houses and streets, of the business of
their marke~s and workshops, of the style and arrangement

of
their churches, of~health and disease, of the variety of
c~Itural, rel igous’and economic act ivity~ in short, it

is
concerned with the llfe and death of communities ancestral

to
our own.
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Oevelopment of Urban Archaeology

For long the study o# the urban past has largely been the

preserve o# historians, sociologists and geographers and it

is only recently that the potential of archaeology to uncover

the past has been realised. Part of the reason for this is

the general lack of awareness that almost all towns have
archaeological deposits. This stems in part #rom the

incomprehension of the ordinary man-inmthe-street that a town

which is lived-in can have archaeological deposts at all:

purely because it is Iived in, one tends to think that

everything of past ages, unless it is visibly standing has

been swept away. In part it also stems from the fact that the

construction on a vast scale of buildings requiring deep

foundations has only occurred recently, and it is only as a

consequence that archaeological deposits have corne to light.

It is also due to the #act that, in previous centuries,

archaeological methods and techniques were not advanced

enough to take advantage of opportunities even if they did

arise. Until relatively modern times the buildings of one

generation have been constructed upon the foundations of the

last. As structure replaced structure the ground level rose

slightly and over ±he centuries, in cities such as Oublin,

considerable depths of archaeological deposits have

accumu I ated.

It Was at Novgorod in Russia tha± the potential o# urban
archaeology was first revealed. There, organic remains were

found in large quantities and it became possible to

reconstruct entire streetscepes and to chronicle the changes

which happened in them as one generat ion succeeded the next

<Thompson I~S7). Gradually as excavation tooK place in

England and Germany it became apparent that the rich

archaeological material in towns was not just a side-ligh~ on

urban li#e but i~ could contribute greatly to our

understanding of the archaeology of entire periods and

regions. In Ireland the first scientific excava±ions were

commenced at Dubl in Castle in IB61 and excavations were to

continue in Dublin for the next ±wen~y years. The interest

aroused by the High Street and, later, the Wood Quay

excavations was widespread and it created an in±eres~ in the

archaeology of other towns. To date, excavations have taken

place in about twenty Irish towns.

Urban sites ~re important to the archaeologis± #or a

number of reasons. Firstly, in all towns archaeological

deposits form the earliest archive. Only a handful of Irish

towns are re#erred to prior to I~BB ~0 and it is only during

the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries that re~erences

become anyway common. Yet the urban l i#e o~ many towns has

continued unbroken since the twelfth or early thirteenth

century, while the~origins of others lie in the ViKing, Early

~hristian and Prehistoric periods. Even when re~erences occur
they rarely throw much 1 ight on daily l i~e and tend to be
more concerned ~ith pol itical and administrat~ue events.

Indeed, most indiuidua! properties within towns have no
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documentation relating directly to them until the

late-seventeenth or early-eighteenth century. To all intents

and purposes, then, individual sites within towns n~y have

remained completely prehistoric, in so far as they have no

documentation, until the seventeenth century or later.

Accordingly, archaeological excavation is important i÷ one is

to gain any Knowledge of the initial period of a town’s

foundation or of how a particular area evolved and was used.

Secondly, towns usually possess a much greater depth of

stratigraphy than any other type of archaeological site.

Stratified deposits are in, Port ant because they preserve the

sequence of developments on a particular site and the wealth

of finds associated ~ith urban sites means that it is usually

possible ~o date both structures and layers quite closely.

This is part icularly i rr~or~nt because it makes it possible

to establish tight chronologies for artefacts.

Thirdly, the archaeology of a region cannot be understood

without Knowing what happened to the towns within it. Each

town is a unique expression of the history of its area and

the destruction of its archaeology would leave an

irreplaceable gap in Knowledge of ±he evolution of the

region.

The recovery of this informa±ion is threatened, however,

by the increasing redevelopment and gradual expansion of our
tit ies and towns. It is very diff icult to foresee the effects

of this redevelopment when the extent of archaeological

deposits is generally not Known to the Planning Authority and

it has happened in the past that the archaeological

significance of a site has only become apparent when building

work was about to commence. It is i n~oortant then ~hat the
areas containing archaeological deposits should be identified

if the potential of this important par~ of our heritage is to

be real ised.

Purpose and Aim of the Present Survey

]]~e Urban Archaeology Survey was established with monies

allocated for the purpose by the Minister for Finance in

198~. Its purpose was to compile a corpus of archaeological

information on Ireland’s towns and to present it in such a

way that i~ could be used effec±ively by the archaeologist,

urban planner, property developer, or interested layman. In
this regard the survey has been guided by a submission

prepared by the Royal Irish ~cademy on Urban Archaeology

which recommended that the report should have four aims:

1. "To ev&luate critically the archaeological potenti~l, both

above and below ground of the listed towns".

2. "To e mphasise areas where ~he archaeological deposits

could be preserved by ~he judiciou~ use o~ new building
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techniques and the presentation of open spaces, etc."

3, "To assess the level of destruction of the original

4. "To measure the effects of urban expansion on originally

rural archaeological sites"

The chronological cu±-off point beyond which material would

not be included was 178~ R0.

The iden±ification of sites which were urban centres
be#ore 17~ RO is not without difficulties. In many cases

such an identification is dependent on the survival of
documentary evidence. However, it was felt that it was better

to follow the existing work of Graham (1977) and Martin
(I~81) rather than impose new criteria. Rccordingly the sites

which are included here are those for which there is evidence
of their status as boroughs prior to 17~8 R0.

In the reports the material is presented as follows: the

situation of the site is odtl ined and a brief account of its
archaeo]ogical and historical background is provided. This is

followed by an archaeological inventory which endeauours to

catalogue both extant ~ites and those which are Known from

documentary sources. Rlthough the amount of information on

each town may vary the catalogue follows the same format for

each entry, firstly detailing the information on streets and
street pattern, and following this with an account of the

domestic buildings, market places and economic features such

as quays and industrial areas. The seigneurial castle and
town defences are described next together with the religious

buildings of the town. The evidence for suburbs and activity

outside the walls is then out] ined and ~he inventory

concludes with a summary of the archaeological excavations
and a Iitt of the s±ray finds. 33~e inventory is followed by

an assessment of the archaeological potential of the site.



INTRODUCTION TO CO.OFFR~Y

In.1557-a statute was Passed creating King’s County and .
Queen’s-County out-of teritories that formerly belonged " to I
the O.Mordha and 0 Conchobhar Fallge. King’s County consisted
of the baronies of Warrenstown, Lower Philipstoun, ~eashill,
par~ of Upper Phi~ ipstown and Coolestown. The baronies of

Ballycowan, Ballyboy, Eglish and.Ballycas±le -were ¯ added in
the ea~ly~ 1578s. The barony of Kilcoursey was incorporated by t
15~I, and the baronies of Ballybritt and ClonlisK (formerly
Eile Ua CerbaiDl) were. included in 1S85. ~ccordingly the
present boundarie~ bear no relation to territorial units
earlier than the sixteenth century and the area of Off~ly
conquered by the Rnglo-Normans, for instance, formed part of
the medieval ,county of Tipperary.

The urban-networK which charac±erises’the modern county
was effect ivel~ formed in the sixteenth and seventeenth
centuries and i± is to this period that the major towns of
this report, Banagher and Birr belong. Oaingean was founded
in 155S but it never developed into a thriving ±oun and
although it was originally the county town it was superceeded

in 1833 by Tullamore. Tull~more, the largest town uithin the
county falls.~u~s~de the sphere o~ this report because it ~as
not established until the eighteenth century~

Of~aly prior to the plan±at ion period. During the late
twelfth and thirteenth centuries the eastern part o~ the
county was penetrated by the ~nglo-Normans. They founded

intended to be marKet-places for the produce of the newly
conquered soil and their function as strongholds only came
later. They also established boroughs, settlements which had
the legal-privileges o~ towns but seem to have functioned as
large villages. ]-he ~nglo-Normans established no towns in
Offaly -but they-founded at least two boroughs, OunKerrin and
~eirKieran. There may have been other boroughs but the
historical documentation is lacking and we simply do not
Know. It is interesting to note that both of these boroughs
were settlements prior to the coming of the ~nglom~ormans,

SeirKieran was an important church si±e and OunKerrin was a
fort, as its name implies. The fact that the Bnglo-Normans
chose these locations for their boroughs may indicate that
there were village-liKe se±tlements here at the time of their
arrival.

This report is concerned uith the five sites which had
urban functions prior to 1788 ~.D. These are the ~nglo-l~orman
boroughs of DunKerrin and SeirKieran, the sixteenth century
planta±ion town of Daingean, and the seventeenth century
towns of Banagher and Birr (Fig. 1). The report provides 



accoun± of ±he archaeological remains at each of these sites
and an assessment of the town or borough’s importance to
archaeological research. It outlines the areas within the
towns where archaeological deposits are likely to survive and
highlights the potential of these sites to increase our
Knowledge of the development of urban life in Ireland.
Finally, recommendations are trade as to how this potential
can be best realised. Each town is provided with a map

- outl inin9 its zone of archaeological potential in which the
following colour code is used:

PinK: the zone of archaeological potential.
Red: extant archaeological monuments.
Purple: sites of Known monuments.

OunKerrin and SeirKieran are now deserted, Oaingean has
shrunk in importance, but Bana~her and Birr are ripe for
urban redevelopment in the ¯ near future. Uncontrolled
redevelopment at any of these sites will destroy the fragile
archaeological-heritage of Offaly’s historic town5 and i± is
the hope of this report that the recommended steps will be
taken in order to ensure that urban development and
archaeological research may go forward together hand in hand.



Banagher 11es on the.east bank of the river Shannon about

7 m11es northmweSt of Birr, in the extreme west of Co.
Offaly. The town is a bridging point on the river. The

meanlng of the name, derlved from It. Beannchair is uncertain

(of. O’Donouan in 0.5. Letters, Offaly, li, 35-40)..

ARCHAEOLOGICAL & HISTORICAL BACKGROUND

No prehistoric mater ia] is Known from the immediate

vicinity of the town although a hoard of Later Bronze Age

gold, bronze and amber ornaments were found in a bog one and

a half miles from Banagher sometime before 1318 (Armstrong

1517-IB, 233~ of. Eogan 1383, 115-B). It seems clear,
however, that Banagher was the site of an Early Christian

foundation, probably the church of Cill Rignaigi (see St.

Mary’s Church below), and that this church continued in use

into the late medieval period. The only other information on

Banagher before the seventeeth century is a record of the

re-erection of the castle of Beandchor by Tadhg Caech 0

Cerbaill in 15q4 and its destruction four years later to

prevent the English gaining control of it (AFM). The use 
the term "re-erection" in the annalistic entry indicates that

there was a castle at Banagher prior to the mid-sixteenth

century but nothing is Known of it. A settlement was present

here by the ear]y seventeenth century when Sir John McCoghlan
was granted a market in 1510 (Russell and Prendergast 1874,

527) but the real development of the town occurred during the

1620s.

A fort was built in IB24 by 5it Arthur Blunde11 and it

was named Fort FalKland after Sir Henry Carey, who had been
appointed Lord Deputy in 1626 (Russell and Prendergast IBBO,

541). Four years later 8anagher ’received a charter of

incorporation from Charles I establishing it as a borough

with 200 acres of arable and pasture and 70 acres of wood and

moor (Morrin 1863, 360-5). The charter directed that the town
be built "in the most convenien± part of said lands" and

granted the corporation a weekly market and two annual fairs,

and lands to be used to support a preaching minis±er and a
schoolmaster. It would appear that a church and school were

erected at an early date (Loeber 13B0, 133-4). In 1643 Fort

FalKland was captured by te Confederates under Preston (CooKe

1875, 318-3). The town also saw action during the Williamite

war because of ~ts strategic situation but attempts to break

down the. bridge failed because it was strongly defended by a

castle on the Connacht side of the 5harmon.

The town expanded and prospered during the first half of
the nineteenth century and became one of the largest corn



market towns in the midlands. The opening of the Grand Canal
provided cheap and efficient water transport to Limerick and

’ Dublin. After IGGG, however, the importance of the town

decl lned,

RRCHREOLOGICRL INVENTORY

I. STREET PATTERN AND MARKET PLACE

2. DOMESTIC HOUSES

3. BRIDGE

4. FORT

5. TOWN DEFENCEG

G. ST. MARY’S CHURCH

7. MISCELLANEOUS

1. STREET PATTERN AND MARKET PLACE

The s±reet plan of Banagher is linear running downhill in

a south-east to north-west direction towards the river
Shannon. A planatation map of Banagher prepared in 1G2S

confirms that ±his was the original layout of the town,

shoving the church standing to the west of the street with

property plots laid out on either side to the north of the

church, and the for± standing at the head of the street,

backing onto the river (PI. 1). The map is rather schematic

and its value for precise topographical study is limited. It

shows twelve burgage plots, however, six on each side of the
street. Good traces of the burgage plot pattern survive on

the south-west side of ~he street and have a common rear
-boundary. The IG2G map shows that hi. in Street curved

southwards towards the fort and it seems that the present

= ro~d to Banagher Bridge was built on the line of the original
seventeenth century houses.

= 2. DOMESTIC HOUSES

There is only one clear documentary reference to

seventeenth century housing, the house o~ Sir Arthur

Blundell, one o~ the charter members of 1G2B, who constructed

a ±own house near the fort (Loeber tSGG, 133-4). There are 
diagnostic buildings o~ seven±eenth cen±ury date surviving

within the town but archways survive between some of the
houses on ~he south-west side of Main S±reet. Such archways

are a seventeenth century feature in Galway and KilKenny but

it is impossible to be certain of the ir date without

stripping of~ the covering plaster.



3. BRIDGE

There is no indica±ion of a bridge at Banagher in the
1628 m~p although one uas present by 1688 which CooKe ( 1875,
328-2) suggests was built between 1671 and 1668. R new bridge
replaced this in the mid-eighteenth century and one arch of
~t survives on the Connacht side of the river south of the
present bridge which was built in the 1848s.

4. THE FORT

In 1621, as part of the plantation of McCoghlan’s country
it was proposed to erect a fort at Banagher because of its
strategic position on the Shannon and "because it is a place
which may be easily fortified, hay in9 been an ancient
plantation of the English" (Russell and Prendergast 1888,
333). The same document notes that there were at Banagher
only "the ruins of an old English fort, where he [McCoghlan]
has no dwelling at all’. This presumably refers to the 0
Cerbaill castle although it is possible that there was an
earlier "English" fort at Banagher of which no record exists.
The fort was built in 1624 by Sir Rrthur B1undell (Russell
and Prendergast 1888, 541) and it was named Fort FalKland
after Sir Henry Carey, Viscount FalKland, who was appointed
Lord Oeputy in 1622 (see Kerr igan 1888-I, 145). 
conten~orary drawing of the fort, drawn by Nicholas Pynnar in
1624 (PI. 3), shows it as consisting of a large rectangular

enclosure with a circular tower at one corner, beside the
river and a twin-bastioned gatehouse on the opposi±e side.
The fort was apparently surrounded by a moat and a drawbridge
is shown extending from the gatehouse. The walls of the main
enclosure are battered and crenellated, while cruciform gun
loops are shown in the walls of the gatehouse and
corner-tower. Within the enclosure is a long rectangular

building with gabled roof.

Banagher continued to have a strategic i n~ortance as a
major crossing point until the nineteenth century and its
fort if~catlons were revamped durlng the flurry of defensive
preparations that followed on the failed French invasion of
1738. The fort wzs refortified in 1887, a battery was

the west side of the bridge, a martello tower was constructed

on the west bank in 1811, and Fort Eliza, a five-sided
battery, was finished by 1817 (Kerrigan 1888, 172, 175-~).

5. TOWN OEFENCES

Evidence for town defences is limited entirely to a map
of Banagher/ now in the Public Record Off ice, London (PI. 2).
The map is dated by its cataloguer to the reign of Queen
Elizabeth but the features indicate that it Was drawn up



c. IS3H. It shows ±ha± the town was defended on three sides by

a linear earthwork wi±h a proJec±ing bulwarK near the

north-east angle. The river-side was open but it was defended

by the fort. There was only one gate, where Main Street cut

through the east wall.

S. ST. NRRY’S CHURCH (el ias ST. RYNAGH’S)

O’Conor (O.S. Letters, Offaly, ii, 13-15) sugges±ed that

the old church of St. Mary at Banagher ~as built on the site

of the Early Christian church of Cill Rignaighe, named after
Regnagh, a sister of Finnian of C]onard, from whom the modern

parish of Rynagh derives its name. This identification seems

to be correct. Swynn and HadcocK (1S78, 4H2) suggest that the
site of Cill Rignaighe is the ’convent’ and holy wells marked

on the 0. S. map in Serrycastle townland, about three miles

South meast of Banagher. Little is Known of this site,

however, whereas the finding of the shaft of a high cross of

8th-IHth century date in the churchyard at Sanagher (CooKe
1852-3) indicates the existence of an early church of some

importance there. At a later date there is documentary

evidence to support the identiflcation of Banagher with Cill
Rignaighe. In 143S the Annals of Connacht record that

Feidhllm MacCoghlan, King of Oealbhna Ethra "was Killed in

the church of Cill Rigneigi, at mass on Sunday by the sons of
0 Matadain". The Annals of the Four Masters reproduce a

confused record of the same event sub anno 153B: "MacCoghlan

(Felim, son of Meyler) was slain at Beandchor by the sons 
O’Madden m.. after mass on Sunday". The substitution of

"beandchor" for "Cill Rignaigi" in AFM indicates that the two

sites were then Known to be the same. Further evidence is
found in the will of Sir John Coghlan, dated 1588, in which

-he instructed that his body be buried in the church of the

Blessed Virgin of Raonach (= Rignaighe) (O.S. Letters,

Offaly, i, 225). He was buried at Banagher where his grave

slab can still be seen within ±he ruined church. These
references indicate that the church of Cill Rignaighe

continued to function until the end of the medieval period

and it is likely that when the borough of Banagher was

established in IS28 it was taken over for the use of the

town.

Descr Ipt ion

The ruined church lies within an overgrown churchyard on
the west side of Main Street. The churchyard is delimited on

the south by a semi-circular property boundary whose line is
continued to the west by the rear boundary of three

propertie~ fronting onto Main S~ree~. This may be the remains

of an early enclosure. There is a sharp drop in ground level

between the ground on which the church is built and the back

gardens of the properties fronting Main Street.



The church consists of a small single aisled building
with a maximum length of 17.1S m and width of 7.5 m. The
masonry consists of poorly-coursed mixed stone, and there is
no dressed stone. There are no dateable architectural
features but the building almost certainly dates to the
seventeenth century. It is divided by a modern wall, between

"7 and 8 m high, into two com partmen±s. The eastern one is
open while the western example is now a burial vault. The
east gable stands to a height of 7-8 m and has a pointed
splayed opening, all that remains of the original window. The
north and south walls stand to a height of about 4 m and each
has one splayed opening denoting a window. The masonry of the
western compartment is concealed by plaster internally and
there is a modern brick doorway providing access in the north
wall. ~ second entrance has been bricKed-up immediately west
of this opening. The original entrance was in the west wall
but it has been blocKed-up also and there is no evidence for
dressed Jambs.

Cross-shaft. c.8e~ (PI. 5).
National Museum of Ireland IS29: 1497. First noticed by CooKe
(IS52-3) who removed it from the churchyard to his house 
Birr. ~ccording to CooKe it had previously stood "beside a
crystal spring .... in the old marKet-square adjoining the
churchyard". It is not clear where this marKet square was but
the seventeenth century maps show a cross at the junction of
Cuba Avenue wlth IM~in Street~ alternatively it may be the
cross shown within the churchyard on the map of c.1638 (PI.
2). Henry (1384, $5~ I~$7, 143) has suggested that ±he cross
was brought here from Clonmacno ise s probably in the
seventeenth century. It is unnecessary to invoke this
explanation, however, in view of the Known early christian
associations of the site. The cross has been dated to c.8~8
by Henry who regards it as part of her Clonmacnoise group.

The cross-shaft is damaged near the base where portion of
the decoration is misslng. There is a groove in each of the
narrow sides which probably accommodated the cross-head’s
ring. There are four panels on ~aces 1 and 2, three on faces
3 and 4. Face 1 (from the top), a lion rampant, a cleric 
horseback holding a crosier, a stag caught in a trap, a
broken panel of four interlaced human figures. Face 2:
interlace, spiral patterns, ribbon interlace, and animal
interlace. Face 3: ribbon interlace, animal with interlaced
tail, broken panel of four interlaced human figures.

John Coghlan..157S-7 (Pl. S)
Limestone. On the ground at the east end of the church.
Coffin shaped slab damaged at the head and foot. Eight armed
cross in false relief. The cross has a Knot and a Knop on th~
shaft; the centre has a rosette and the arms have rectangular
expansions. Roman inscription at head and flanking the



R[ESVRGAM] HI IC] S[EPVLTVS IACE]T IOANNES CO. MILES

QVOND[A SVE GENTIS] FVIT DVX QVI FIERI FECIT BVISTVN] ET

AN ELIZAB REO 19 ET AN SVFFVCATIONI9 EXACTIONV IMAILEAC

[Here lies buried] John Co[ghlan J, Kinght, sometin~e

chief of Ehis people ] who c~used this to be made ..., in

the i3th year of the reign of Queen Elizabeth, the year

of the termination of exactions in Imaileac.

In view of the fact tha± Coghlan died in 153~ the tomb was

obviously made while he was still alive. See J. Assoc..

~ .Preservation Mems Dead Ireland B (IB32-4), 158-3.
Dims: H. IS8 W. $4-55 0. 13 cm

7. MISCELLANEOUS

MullaghaKaraun. Ringfort.

Triple bank and ditch. Situated atop a low hill affording

ex±ensive views ±~ the west, north and east. The banks ~re
best preserved on the north side. The entrance was on the

north-west al~hough there is also ~ gap on the east side.

Internal diameter I~3.5 m (north-sou~h), 189 m (east-west).
Internal s~ructures are indicated by low grass covered banks

in the centre, one of which appears to be the foundations o~

a rectangular structure. The inner bank is between I and ~ m
high on the south and 5.~ m wide at the base. The inner ditch

is B.5 m wide and B.5 m deep. The middle banK is I ~ high and

3.4 m wide at the base. The middle ditch is 3.8 m wide and I
m deep. The outer bank is 75 cm high and 3.7 m wide. The
outer dltch is completely silted up.

ARCHAEOLOGICAL PROBLEMS AND POTENTTIAL

Banagher is importan± to archaeological research for two

reasons, firstly a~ an early monastic site, and secondly, as

.a seventeenth cen±ury town. I~ is the findspo± of one of the
best Known cross-~ha÷t~ of Early Christian date in Ireland

but some scholars have doubted that there was an early

mona,±it site of sufficient wealth to afford its manufacture.

One aim of’excavation then should be to shed light on the
extent and nature of the early monastery. Our ing the

sixteenth century the site of the ~uture town appears to h~ve

been rel~tively bare except ~or ~ church and castle bu±
during the IB2~’5 Fort FalKland was established and the town

began to develop. Bana~her is particularly important as an

example of a seventeenth century plantation town because it

is one o~ the ~ew e~tablished in the midlands. Another



important aim of excavation would be to determine the

relationship between the sixteenth century settlements,
particularly the church, and the newly founded town. Little
is Known of the seventeenth century town. The maps suggest
that it was small and walled but its precise extent is

unknown, and we lack information on the nature of its houses,
streets, and defences. The layout and nature of Fort FalKland

at this-date, also remains something of a mystery. The

investigation of these features is also an important aim of

excavation in the town.

In summary, the archaeological data indicates that the

borough has been the scene of human activity in Early
H istor ic, Ned ieual and post-med iev al times. Oocu ment ary

records of the site are few and in the fu±ure archaeological

excauatlon is liKely to be the principal means by which

additional Knowledge can be obtained.

Rrea of Archaeological Potential

~e shaded portion of the accompanying map (Fig. 2)

delimits the area of archaeological potential within modern

Banagher. This is based on the extent of the town as shown in

the early seventeenth century maps, and includes the area
south-east of this where settlement is likely to have

occurred during the later seventeenth century. An area
south-east of old St. Mary’s church is also included because

there may be traces of the old monastic site in this
vicinity. In the absence of archaeological excavations little

can be said about the depth of archaeological deposits. It

may be noted, however, that disturbance is likely to have

occurred along the street frontage during the eighteenth and

nineteenth centuries and it is probable that archaeological
deposits are confined to the gardens and open spaces at the

rear of the frontage. Refuse pits, workshops, and house

foundations are likely to survive in these areas and

accordingly they are particularly important to archaeology.





B IRR

Birr is situated on the south-west border of Co. Offaly
about eleven miles north-west of Roscrea. It is not on any
major communicat~ns route although the main roads from
Roscrea and Nenagh to ~thlone and TulIatnore pass through it.
The town ~is sited on fairly level low-lying ground in the
valley of the Little Brosna river and is built on the river
Cancor which flows into the Little Brosna just below Birr.

--The original Irish name Birra means a marshy field. In the
I878 census it had a population of 3875.-

No prehistoric material is Known from the immediate
vicinity of the town although it is worth noting that the
exceptionzl Oowris hoard of Later Bronze Qge artefac±s was
found five miles to the north-east. The earliest recorded
evidence ~or settlement at Birr is the monastery founded by
St Brendan which is first referred to in SS4 (QI). Gwynn and
81eeson (1881, 83) list the succession o÷ abbots and bishops
of Birr ~s recorded in the annals from 75~ to I~78. The
monastery was plundered by the Oublin Norse in 841 (QU; QFM)
and was burned in 11S7 (~FM). ~U record the holding of 
synod at Birr in 1174. ~n important association with the
monastery of Birr is the manuscript Known as the nGospels of
Mac Regol n (Rushworth Gospels), now in the Bodleian Library,
Oxford. This richly ornamented gospel book of late eighth/
early ninth century date is the Work of a scribe named
MacRegol> generally identified as Mac Riaguil Ua Magleni, the
scribe, bishop and abbot of Birr who died in ~@@ (Gwynn and
Gleeson 1881, 84).

The territory of Eile Ui Cerbaill, in which Birr Was
situated, was granted by Henry II to Philip de Braose in 1177
(Orpen 1811-28, ii, 1~2, 172; Gwynn and Gleeson I~BI, 174-B).
In 12~I King John granted the teritory to Theobald Walter
(Curtis 1833-43, i, II-I~) who had probably begun 
establish himself there in the closing years of the twelfth
century. Precisely when the Normans first came to Birr is not
Known" but, presumably because of the existence of the
monastic site., it was chosen as the site of a castle early in
the thirteenth century. Qn Qnglo-Norman settlement had been
established by 1287 when ~urchad Ua Briain ’besieged the
castle of Byrre and at last burnt the whole town’ (~. Clon.).
CooKe (1B~S~ 21) reproduces a charter, said to have been 
the possession of the baron of Galtrim in IB28, by which
Theobald Walter granted the rill of Birr to Hugh de Hose,

~ ancestor of the ba~ons of G~Itrim. The settlement around the
castle was burned in 1214 by Cormac, son of Qrt Ua
Maelseachlainn (QLC). Little more is Known of its history,



elthough the 1305 extent of OunKerrin records the receipt of

£4 from Peter de Bermingham which was possibly for the

service of Birr (White 1932, 148)o The Ang I o-Norn~n

settlement at Birr probably collapsed, as it did in Eile Ua

Cerbaill as a whole, sometime between 1315 and 1358 (Gwynn

and Gleeson- 188D, 348-5G).

From the mid-fourteenth century Eile reverted to the

control of the Ui Cerbaill and Birr seems to have been the
site of their principal castle (Killanin and Ouignan 19B2,

I~5; Gwynn and 81eeson 1881, 422-5). In 1594 Tadhg 0 Cerbaill

of Birr granted his lands at Sift’to James Oge Butler, while

in IB~1 he gran±ed all his castles, messuages, etc. in Birr

and other places to Robert Rothe, Henry Shee and William More

Butler (Curtis 1933-43, vi, 78). The effect of these grants

is uncertain but-Birr certainly passed out of 0 Cedbzill

hands in 1828 as a result of the plantation of Eile Ua

Cerbaill .

In 1821 Laurence Parsons was granted the ’castle and

fortilage’ of Birr, which together with other lands were

erected into the manor of Parsonstown, with a weekly market

and two annual fairs (It Rec Comm 188G, 487; Lewis 1937, ii,
455), and it is to this that the origins of 8irr as a town

may be traced. In 1827 a further weekly market and two annual

fairs at Parsonstown were granted to 8it William Parsons

(Morrin 1883, 234). Sir Laurence Parsons took an active
interest in the layout and running of the town as is

demonstr~±ed by ordinances of his, reproduced by CooKe (1975)

relatlng to the paving of streets in the town, the use of

stone chimneys, littering and other matters. The town

sufferred a setback in IS42 when it Was burned by Confederate

forces (Girouard 1885) but it recovered after the Restoration
when Lewis (1937, ii, 458) notes the number of brass trading

tokens issued in ~he town as an indication of its prosperity.

Although no ch~r~er of incorporation is Known, Sir William

Perry’s Political Anatomy of Ireland (1972, 125) notes that
Parsonstown was sending two members to parliament in 1872,
indicating that the borough had been established by ±hat

time.
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I, STREET PAl-tERN BND t4FIRKET PLACE

The town grew up south-east of the castle within a broad
loop of the r Iver Carncor, and its seventeenth century layout
can be reconstructed from a plan prepared by the engineer
Michael Richards in ISSl (Pl. 7). This shows that the town
was primarily linear in plan, being based on the present Main

a rectangular market house, at the south end near the bridge.
The market cross, referred to in documents of the IS2Bs,
presumably stood here (CooKe 1875, qB). At its northern end
Main Street did not extend beyond the line of the present
Church Lane and Connacht Street. Richards’ map shows an
Inturned entrance beyond this, whose line may be preserved in
a lane running between Connacht Street and Emmet Street tDuKe
Street]. Emmet Street and the Square beyond it were not laid
out untll the mid-eighteenth century (Sirouard ISSS) and 

-is possible that the course of Main Street may have been
realigned at this time. The map shows a bend in Main Street
which is not noticeable today. Richard’s map shows that the
present Castle Street, running from the MarKet Square to the
Castle, and Mill Lane, running along the north bank of ’ the
river east of the Main Street, were in existence by ISSI. The

off Maln.S~reet..Two of these still survive on the east side,
Shamble Lane and Fayle’s Lane. South of the bridge, the map
shows a s±ree~ leading south from the bridge and another, now
called Mountsally, to the west. Both are still in use.

2. DOMESTIC HOUSES

Richard ’s- map shows that Main Street, MarKet Square,
Castle Stree~ and Bridge Street were built-up in ISS1, and it
is likely that a number of these houses survive although
concealed by modern plaster. In particular, the houses on
MarKet Sq. and the south end of Main St. are narrow and three
storied and probably retain a seventeenth can±wry core.

1679 HOUSE

Two houses face south onto a small lane at the rear of
Delahunt’s pub, on the corner of MarKet Sq. and Brendan S±.
The lane was entereddirectly from the Square through an
archway-which has been incorporated into the pub’s lounge.
Both houses are stone built. The first is two storied with a
pitched gable and four narrow windows on the upper floor. It
has been incorporated into the public house and its original

house is not as high and is built onto the first. It measures
7.B m by 5.S m. Originally it may have been one storied with
an attic but the front has been altered by the insertion of
two recent windows upstairs, a door (now blocked) and 
window on the ground floor. The sou~h-east corner is



chamfered. The in±ernal floor-beams are adze-cu± but ±he
or igin~l l arrangement of ±he rooms is unclear. The
ground-floor is cobbled. The house has an unusual dated
wooden door frame.

with chamfered corners and mortices which held the frame in
position. The wood has rotted away from these Jambs but the
upper parts ere st ill in good repair. The top right side is
in worse condition than the left. The sides of the door frame
are dowelled into triangular pieces which in turn ±ie in with
the l-intel. The frame is multi-moulded and has an ~nlarged

, V-shape in the centre of the lintel. The date 1679 is carved
in relief on the lowest part of the lintel.
Dims: H. 184 W. ~3 W. of lintel 15~ cm.

OTHER SEVENTEENTH CENTURY HOUSE8

Directly to the north are two houses probably of similar
date although altered somewhat internal ly. They have
chamfered stone jambs that held a wooden door frame also.
These faced north onto e now closed lane which opened between
the second and third houses on the east side of Main St. One
house was altered in the eighteenth century when a new door
was inserted end a moulding over it has an incised
inscription: ~ S~MUEL ~BBOT 178~.

~ house on Fayle’s Lane, at the rere of the house
fronting Main S~. may also be seventeenth century. It is
similar to those described above, stone built, narrow and has
a pitched roof.

The eighth house from the corner of Church Lane, on the
west side of Main Street, is another structure probably of
seventeenth century date.

3. BR IDLES

There has been a bridge at Birr since 1628 at least. ~n
ordinance of Sir L~urence Parsons, dated 1626, notes that the
streets were to be p~a ed Was well beyond the bridge as within

the towne ~ (CooKe 1875, 385>. The present bridge is probably
of mid-eighteenth century origin and its arch stone are
visible below the arches of the modern bridge. The houses
shown by the O.S. on the west side of the bridge have been
demolished.

CooKe ( 1875, 45) refers to a second bridge over the river
Camoor c.162~. It was situated nearer the c~stle, roughly
oppos ire St. Brendan’s well. It is no~ shown on Richard’s
1681 map although such a bridge may have existed and have
been destroyed in the wars of the I~4~s or IS~8,



4. Ih~OUSTRIQL QREQS

Mill lane led to a seventeenth century mill

south-east corner of the town beside the Mill race.
in the

5. TOWN DEFENCES

Rtchard’s map of 1681 (P1. 7) is the basic source for the

outline of the town defences. This shows that the town

defences had a circuit of about 2 Km. The castle and church
on the western side of the town were given the added

protection of earthen embankments. It is difficult to date

the fort ifications with any exactitude. Richard’s map

attributes them to Cromwell but Loeber (IS77-8, 2SS) suggests

that they date to the 3acobite wars. It is probable that they

were the end-product of building and rebuilding throughout

the seventeenth century.

The north wall ran from William Street to the junction of

Emmet [DuKe J Street and the Square and was fortified wi±h two
bastions. The firs± appears to have stood at the northern tip

of Spinner’s Lane, but the Kink in The Green could also

indicate its position. The second lay at the north-east angle

where Emmet Street meets the SQuare. The line of the defences
is preserved in the north Iine of Spinner’s Lane. From the

north-east angle the wall ran southwards to an inturned
entrance near where Main Street and Connaught Street join.

From here the wall ran south along the east side of Mill

Street, stepping eastwards slightly at Wood Lane. There was a

rectangular bastion between Chapel Lane and the mill r~ce,

from where the wall turned westwards. A portion of the

south-east corner defences is probably retained in a wall

running obtusely from the south-east end of Brendan St.

towards the ~nor Saw Mill. It is built of roughly coursed

masonry wlth a wider pllnth of large undressed blocks. The

southern line My be retained in the south side of Mill Lane.

West of the bridge there was a stretch of wall terminating in

a small bastion.

The fortification protecting the church may have been

walled and ditched. It had large bastions on the south, in

the Pig MarKet, and north-east angle, north-west of the Corn
and Wool MarKet. There was a small V-shaped bastion on the

east wall close to the church, and a gate where Church Lane

penetrated the wall. The line of the east wail is preserved

by the modern graveyard wall and the east wall of the Corn

and Wool MarKet. These defences were linked to Birr Castle on
the north-west by a semi-tee±angular bastion, and on the

south-west they adjoined one of the cas±le’s outer towers.

There appears to have been an opening in the defences just

south of the castle. R second break in the wall is shown by

Richards mld-way along Castle St.



The earliest reference to the existence of a castle at
Birr is in IBB7 when it was attacked and des±toyed by blurchad
Ua Brlaln (~. Clon.). Thls was presumably a moire as Orpen

, (18~7, 188) has suggested. ]’he precise date of its erection
and the identity of its builder are unknown but it may well
have been constructed during the expedition of Geoffrey de
Marisco to Klllaloe in 12~7 (Gwynn and Gleeson 18Gl, 221).
After the destruction of 12B7 the castle was rebuilt in 1213
(~. Cion~ ~FM) but in 1214 Cormac, son of Ar± 
Maelsechlainn " went to the castle of Birr and burned its
bawn~ and burned the entire church, and took all its food Out
o~" i±, in order that the foreigners in the castle should not
get food in it" (~LC). This seems to suggest that the castl~

-of Birr survived the at±acK but nothing more is Known of it
until the fifteenth century by which time it was probably the
Rrincipal stronghold of the Ua Cerbaill. In 1432 AFM record
that the earl of Orrnond destroyed 0 Cerbaill’s two castles
and it has been suggested that Birr was one of these (Gwynn
and 81eeson 1881, 422). This may be the structure later Known
as the Black Castle. In 1528 (Butler 1848, 85) and 1532 (AFM)
the earl of Kildare besieged Birr castle during periods of
internecine strife among the Ui Cerbaill.

The acquisition of Birr Castle by Laurence Parsons in
1B21 marks a major turning point in its history. It is
generally suggested that Parsons erected a large gatehousa
which together with two flanking towers forms the core of the
modern Blrr Castle (CooKe 1875; Girouard IBB5~ Buinness and
Ryan 1871, 271). The documentary evidence is not sufficient,
however, to reconstruct the rebuilding process with precision
and it is posssible that the gatehouse and flanking towers
may have been in existence when Parsons acquired the castle.
A sketch o~ the castle in a cooK-booK of IGS8 (PI. 8) and
Richard’s plan of 1B81 both show the gatehouse as part of an
enlarged central block into which the flanking towers had
been absorbed as wings. In time this block became the main
residence and the Black castle Was demolished in 1778
(~irouard 18B5). The castle saw action in the wars of the
1B4Bs and 1BBBs. In 1843 it was beseiged and captured by the
Confederates under Preston who abandoned,and burn~ it soon
afterwards (8irouard 18B5~ Lewis IB37, it, 455-B). In I88~ 
~as besieged and bombarded by a Jacobite army under the duke
of BerwicK. The siege was unsuccessful but its scars are
still to be seen, particularly in the walls of the north-east
flanker which seems to have borne the brunt of the
bombardment (Girouard 1~B5).

Description

The castle is located on top of a ridge north-west of the
±own. Its cor~ is a seventeenth century gatehouse built to
control access to the medieval Black Castle. Tw6 flanking
towers were added before IBSB because they are shown in a



drawing of that date preserved in a cookery book written by
Dorothy Parsons (PI. 8). The addition of these flankers gave
the castle its curious plan of a central block with two bent
wings hooked onto it. These flankers are the only part of the
house which preserve any early-seventeenth century detail. In
1778 the 81acK Castle and the bawns were removed and replaced
by lawns and parKland. In 1883 the castle was gothicised and
given a limestone gothic facade designed by John Johnson. The
central block was heightened by the addition of a storey
after a fire in 1638. Vaubanesque fort iflcations were added
in ~1846-8 on the north-west and south of the house and none
of these earthworks is of seventeenth century date.

The Cast le

Rn image of the early castle can be obtained from the
1868 drawing together with Richards map of 1681. The 1686
sketch dep-icts it as a central block with angled flankers.
The central block had five bays on the front facade and two
on the sides. It was three-storied with small dormer windows

¯ in the attics of the flankers and tall chimneys in
seventeenth century style. The flankers were attached to the
main block by extensions of unequal width but which were one
bay long. The flankers were angled away from the main block
and may have been independent towers originally. The centre
block had a a pointed and moulded entrance door centrally
placed. ~ second entrance is shown in the western extension.
The eastern flanker was the more substantial of the two with

two bays on the south and west walls both of which had hood
mouldings. The west flanker has only one bay in both walls.
Hood mouldings are indicated on all windows except those in
the side of the central blocK.

¯ The core of the castle has been changed outwardly by the
addition of L-shaped extensions on the south-east and
south-west, the addition of castellations, a porch and two
circular turrets to the north facade. There is still a
seventeenth century central door on the south facade but

=instead of being pointed, the arch is round and finely
picK-dressed. The second entrance is concealed by the
south-west extension. Internally, however, the only clear
seventeenth century remnant is the staircase which rises
through three stories of the house and was put in between
IS88 and 1681 when it.was described by Oinely as ’the fairest
staircase in Ireland’ (Shirley 1864-6, 272). The stair is 
yew and was restored after being damaged in the fire of 1632

¯ (Birouard 1885, 6). Girouard (1885, 4) states that 
proportions of the present entrance hall are long and narrow
because it was the room above the archway of the gatehouse
constructed between IS~8-7. It is suggested that the line of
this arched entrance ran through what is now the basement.
Internally at basement level the walls are extremely thick

-and there is a central passage way between the Ki±chens but
it is difficult to Know whether it once constituted a
~eparate block or not.



The north flanker is the larger of the two and is

probably the one referred to in old accounts as the

’storehouse flanker’ It has been substantially rebuilt and
an extra floor added but hood mould ings of seventeenth

as.are the holes caused by the Jacobite bond~ardment. The

~emains of a circular stone staircase rises from the ground
floor but it is now largely blocked up. The muniments room,
on the first floor, has seventeenth century p|asterworK

consisting of a festooned frieze with bunches of grapes and

heads. £I~ was spent in wainscoting the first-floor room in

the storehouse flanker in IS~5-S and the plasterworK probably

dates from that time (Girouard 19S5, 5). There are two
bartizans but both are of brick and appear to be
post-seventeenth century additions. The south flanker is
square in plan and although Girouard ( 1SS5, 4) regarded its
window mullions as original they are not in the same style as
those of the north flanker. It is possible that this towec

was added before ISSS for the purposes of symmetry.

Rmong the internal furnishings of the c~s±le are

paintings of sixteenth and seventeenth century date. The

earliest silver is of the seventeenth century. Host of these

furnishings are not original, however, being acquiced in the

eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. The three sixteenth

century pictures, for instance, came into the family in the

eighteenth century through marriage (Birouard 1S65, 11). The

original furniture was dispersed in the nine±eenth century
and the present furnishings were bought during the past one

hundred and fifty years. R stone inkwell in the main hall

inscribed: e TOKEN TO HRDVH FRRNCIS PERSONS, may be of

seventeenth century date.

Outbuild ings

South of the castle the 1S91 map shows a walled garden on

two levels. The level closest to the castle was enclosed on
the south with an arcaded wall and from it steps led down the

hill, which was also enclosed, towards an arched gateway

which presumably opened into Castle St. The map shows two

circular bastions on the east and west angles of this wall.

The north side of the cestle was enclosed by a double bawn.
In the bawn adjacent to the castle there were five buildings

while the outer bawn appears to have been a garden enclosed

by walls or a ditch. Two two-storied houses were attached to

the east and west ends of the castle in the inner bawn. The

Slack Castle, indicated as a rectangular structure, was on

the west side of this bawn while another tower is indicated
on the north side. There was another long building on the

north side and a well is indicated in the centre. Girouard

(1965) states that these buildings, stables, Kitchens, and
gatehouse, were erected by Laurence Parsons c.1627 and that

he also heightened and added a turret to the Black Castle at

the same time.



of the landscaping of the grounds, the creation of the lawMs

and parK, in 1788. The construction of Vaubanesque

fortifications in 1846-8 by Richard Wharton Hyddelton removed

whatever traces may have survived this landscaping. Traces of

the or 19ina] seventeenth century fort ifications may be
present, however, in the moat on the south-east of the
castle. There is a rotary quern of uncertain date on the

dr ive in front of the castle.

7. ST BRENDAN’6 CHURCH, TOWER AND MI~U6OLEUM

In view of the reference to a synod here in 1174 (AU) 

" is probable that the pre-Norman monastic foundation
functioned until the establishment of the ~nglo-Norman

settlement at Birr. This was probably the church burned by

Cormac son of ~rt Ua Maelseach]ainn in 1214. Nothing further

is heard of the church until the late fourteenth century when

references begin to occur in papal documents. It is likely

then that the ruined St. Brendan’s church stands on the site

of the pre-Norman church. The location of the Early Christian

monastery at Birr has never been precisely identified but it

is likely that it Was in the same area as the seventeenth

century core of the town and castle.

Little is Known of the church in the sixteenth and

-- seventeenth centuries but it seems clear that Laurence
Parsons rebuilt it at the same time as he was rebuilding the

castle. The church acted as a defensive outpost of the castle

Descrlptlon (Pls. 10-11)

The ruined church is situated east of the castle within a
churchyard north of Castle Street. There are no traces of any

Early Christian features but it is ~nteresting to note that

the defences of the seventeenth century town form a large

enclosure around the site.

The church is an almost square building measuring 16.9 by

16.6 m. It consists, of a nave, a north aisle, and a tower.

The masonry consists of coursed limestone. The quoins and-
jambs are of weathered sandstone and red conglomerate. The

rear arches are of red bricK. The nave and tower are of
seventeenth century date. The aisle is not shown on Richards’

map and was probably added after 1691.

The g~b]ed east wall of the N~VE has a fine pointed

w’indow with e×±ernal hood mould. The window is not flush with
the e×ternal facing of the wall. There is no trace of an

arcade between the nave and the aisle but it is evident from

-the pitched gables that the both the nave and aisle roofs
would have requlred the support of an arcade. It may have



been wooden.

The RISLE has a pointed window with external hood

moulding in the gabled .east wall. There are two pointed

windows with hood mouldings and glazing bar recesses in the

north wet1. There is a flat arched opening largely built of

red brick in the west wall. R break in the masonry indicates

that the aisle is an addition and the quality of the masonry

is infer ior,

The TOWER is almost square, measuring 6.45 by 6.55 m, and

was probably five floored with stepped battlements.

Externally there is a string course between the second and

third floors, and a drainage course at battlement level. The

tower is In good condition except ÷or a bad crack in the east

wall, The ground floor has a round arched door with a niche

above containing an eroded achievement of arms, considered by

Lord Rosse to be a Parsons coat (PI. 11). The crest appears

to be an axe and a demi-lion over a helmet. The door jambs

are well finished, tooled and chamfered. There are two
smaller round-headed openings in the north and’ south walls

with similar jambs but these are now blocked. The east wall
has a large rectangular opening with a wooden lintel but no

dressed stone. There are large wooden lintels over all the

openings which are adze cut and are probably of seventeenth

century date. The first floor has a single-light splayed flat

arched narrow window in the north, south and west walls. The
southern one is blocked. There is a wider splayed opening in

the east wall, now blocKed. The second and third floors are
featureless but the fourth floor, the belfry stage, has twin

light round arched windows in each wall. The centre mullion

is missing from each window.

Incorporated into the south wall is a seventeenth century
meusoleum. R rectangular single floored building measuring 7

by S.4’m. The masonry consists of roughly coursed limestone,

similar to that in the tower. The entrance is on the north
and has tooled jambs with concave chamfers in seventeenth

century style. There is a round-arched single-light window in

the east and west walls and a double-light window in the
south wall. They all have rectangular hood mouldings similar

to those in the north flanker of the castle. The roof is made

of thin slabs of slate. The door and windows are blocked.

8. MISCELLANEOUS

South of the bridge is the arc of a possible enclosure

forming the rear boundary of properties fronting onto

MoorparK Street, It may possibly be the remains of an Early

Historic site.’



~RCHAEOLOGICAL PROBLEMS AND POTENTIAL

The Problems

Birr is importan~ to archaeological research because it

~s one of the few towns established in the Irish midlands
during the seventeenth century. It was developed on the site

of an Early Christian monastery dedicated to St. Brendan and

it is possible that some features of the monastery were
incorporated into the town. In particular, the seventeenth
century defences may have util ised some reman±s of the
original monastic enclosure. Birr was the site of an Ui

Cerbaill castle in the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries and
it is possible that there was a wider settlement centred on

this fort ification.

Much of the street pattern of the seventeenth century

town survives and it is likely that many of the houses on

Main Street and Castle Street are built on the foundations of
their seventeenth century predecessors. Four houses of

seventeenth century date have been listed above but there is

a strong posslbilty that many others survive behind modern

plaster facades, in particular along Main Street and Castle

Street. The proper invest igat ion of these build ings w ill shed

much ligh on the form of seventeenth century housing within

the town. It will reveal information, for instance, on the
regions of England from which the in itial settlers came. It
w ill also be important in de±ermin ing the ir relat ionsh ip to

the housing of the Ulster Plantation.

based on Richards ~ ISSl map. The course is not Known exactly

and it needs to be tested by excavation in order to determine

whe±her it is correct or not. The defences appear to have

been earthen rather than wooden but excavation is liKely to

reveal traces because even if the rampart was removed it is

liKely that a ditch would survive intact.

~rchaeolog ical Potential

does it stop at ground level. The archaeological evidence for

Birr’s past comprises all the physical re mains of man’s

activities on the site of the town, from the sixteenth
century until the present day. The surviving stree~ pattern,

property boundaries and standing buildings cons±itute the
uppermost levels of the archaeological stratigraphy, and all

are relevant to the study of the town’s past. Documentary

evidence also plays a role in reconstructing the history of

early Birr and the collection of papers preserved at Birr

Castle are particularly important in this regard. But for the

wide range of human activity omitted from ±he wr it~en

accounts and for the early periods when documentation is
slight, archaeology is our only source of information. Re



evidence of archaeology and ~opography, of archi~ec±ure and

of documents, is complementery~ each gains from the existence

of the o±hers and ±he unrecorded destruction of one form of
evidence not only removes par~ of a town’s archive but also

diminishes the usefullness of those which are preserved.

The survey of i~s archaeology indica±es that ~he town is

particularly important as an example of a seventeenth century
plantation. The only definite standing buildings of pre-170~

date are Birr Castle, the ruined Protestant Church, and four
domestic houseSm With these exceptions the des±ruction of

buildings above ground has been extensive, but ~he street

pa~tern of the seventeeenth century town is largely intact

and archaeological deposits are likely to survive behind ~he

s~reet frontages.

RRCHREOLOGY, PLRNNING AND OEVELOPMENT

It is evident from the foregoing that archaeology is an

important means of learn ing about Birr’s past and of

understanding the character and detailed form of the town

today. This is more ~han just an academic pursuit because

without an appreciation of the factors which have shaped

Birr’s presen± charac±er, steps taKen to conserve tha~

character will not be wholly effective, or worse, features

basic ~o its unique iden~i~y may be unwittingly destroyed.

The ~rotec~ion of buried archaeological evidence presents

serious problems.for not only is there the pressure of

redevelopment and the high value of urban properties with

which ~o contend, but ±he si~es themselves are often
difficult to define or evaluate~ their full archaeological
p~ential may only become apparent when an excavation is

undertaken in advance of development or by observations n~de

while developmen± is in progress. It is crucial, therefore,

that a concer~ed effort should be made to safeguard its
archaeological heritage and ±ha± adequate prevision is made

for investigation in advance of any redevelopment. This is
best -achieved by making the realisation of Birr’s

archaeological potential one of the objectives of its

development plan. The objective may then be achieved by
judicious use of planning constraints and by conditions

a~tached ~o planning consents.

Area of Archaeological Potential

The shaded port ion of the accompanying map (Fig. 4)

delimits ~he area of archaeological potential within modern

Birr. This comprises ~he walled area of the seventeenth

century town, together with an area sou±h of the bridge-where
se±tlement also occurred in the seventeenth century. An area

outside the wall has also been shaded to allow for a possible
fosse and potential suburban sevelopment. Within this area



the main disturbance to-archaeolog~al deposits has occurred
along the s~reet front as a result of the rebu itd ing of

houses here in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries.

Elsewhere, however, deposits are liKely to survive and there

is the strong 1 iKel ihood of recover ing house foundat ions,

refuse pits, industrial areas, and workshops of sixteenth and

seventeenth century date.
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Da Ingean is a. small town situated some nine miles
north-east of Tullamore on relatively low-lying 9round in
central Offfaly. The Tullamore-Edenderry road and the Grand
Canal pass through the town. Formerly Philipstoun, it was the
county town until supplanted by Tullamore in 1833.

ARCHAEOLOGICAL & HISTORICAL 8ACKGROUh~3

" The present name Oaingean, a fortress or stronghold, is a
revival of the name of an 0 Conchobhair Failghe fortress
which was the earliest settlement on the site. Neither the
form nor construction date of this fort are Known. The
earliest reference to it occurs in 1537 when A. Corm record
that the for~ of Oaingean was destroyed by Lord Leonard Grey.
In 1546 the Lord Justice, Sir William Brabazon, erected a
fort, named Fort Governor, on the ~ite of Oaingeean which was
strengthened the following year by Sir Edward 8ellingham
(Hayes McCoy 1976, 78). ~FN records that in 1546 ’the English
entered ±he castle of Daingean and destroyed the church of
Cill 0 Ouirthi and used its materials in the worK’ It also
records the construction of a large court or mansion at
Daingean in 1548. In the ~ct of 1556 which reduced the
territory of Ui Failghe to sh ireground Known as King’s
County, Oaingean Was renamed Philipstown in honour of Phillip
II of Spain, husband of Queen Mary of England.

Philipstown was granted a market in 1567 and two years
later it was incorporated by charter of Elizabeth (Butlin
1976, 162). The charter granted it the same liberties and
customs as Naas, with a weeKly market and directed the
corporation to fortify the town with fosses and stone walls
(11ROKPRI, 225: no. 15~8). Fortifications were soon built
and a grant of 1578-I refers to twelve messuages "within the
circuit of the walls and loss of the town ... one watermill
with in the walls excepted" ( 18 ROKPRI, 48: no. 1759). It 
probable that Oaingean was a small walled settlement similar
to Port Laoise at this time. The town grew slowly and it
never really flourished. In 1538 there is a reference to the
gaol of Phillipstown C 17 RDKPRI, 86: no. 6221). ]-his was
probably situa±ed in ~aol Lane. Lewis ( 1837, ii, 468) notes
the granting of additional charters in IS73 ~nd ISSS-S. The
town w~s burnt during the Jacobite wars apparently by the
O’Conors (Comerford 1885, 383).



- I. STREET P~TTERN ~NO MARKET PLACE
2. DOMESTIC HOUSES
3. Ih~3USTRI~L ~RE~S

TOWN OEFENCES
5. THE FORT
S. KILL~DERRY CHURCH
7. MISCELLANEOUS

I. STREET P~TTERN ~ MF~RKET PLACE
The street plan of ±he town is linear. It is aligned

along Main Street, the only north-south thoroughfare. The
burgage plots appear ±o have been of roughly equal length
running back from the street. The Main Street probably
functioned as the market place also. The Square has the
appearance of being an eighteenth century addition.

2. DOMESTIC HOUSES

There ere no rema|ns of houses
eighteenth century within the town.

earlier than the

3. I~3USTRIRL RRERS

R grant of 1578-1 refers to a watermill within
(12 RDKPRI, 48: no. 175S). Its site is unknown.

the walls

4. TOWN DEFENCES

The charter of 15SS directed the corporationto fortify the
town with losses and stone wails (II ROKPRI, 2~5: no. 15~8),
and a grant of 1578-I refers to twelve n~suages ’within the
circuit of the walls and loss of the town’ ( 12 ROKPRI, 48:
no. 175S). There is no standing evidence for walls but the
town is surounded on ~he west, south and most of the east
sides by a fosse 2 m deep and 3 m wide. The land in the
immediate vicinity is crisp-crossed by similar water filled
drainage ditches, however, and it cannot be said with
certainty that they are an ancien~ feature.

5. THE FORT

Situated at the south-eastern end of the Main St. at the
east end of Fort Lane. The remains consist of an artificially



heightened rectangular platform faced and enclosed with a

represented in places by low banks I m high. Li±tle of the
s~one facing survives because i~ was carted away abou± 5~
years ago ~o build Cas±lebarnagh House and pave i~s yard
(inf. from Mr S. Mangan). Short see±ions of the facings are
±o be seen on~he south and north with a see±ion B.5 m high
on ±he west. The moa± is dry and filled up bu~ may have been
2-3 m wide. ~ccess across ~he moa± was on ~he north and wes~
over stone buil~ round arched bridges. The fort is divided in
~wo by a lou bank running nor~h-sou±h which may have been
stone faced. The’eas± side of ~he for± Was also divided by a
further banK. The ues~ side has ~he footings, s~anding ~o a
height of between one and five courses, of a large house with
s±epped facade which faced ~he western en±rance. I± does no±
appear to be any older ±hart the eighteenth century.

Armorial Plaques

According ~o Mr Shap Mangan of Cas±lebarnagh House ~hese
were removed from ~wo piers at ~he entrance ±o ~he for~ bu±
±his was no~ ~heir original sixteenth-century loca~ion, which
was unknown. One is the proper±y of Mr. i~6~ngan while ~he
o~her belongs ~o ±he Brady family, Main S~. Oaingean. Both
have been sandblasted and are on display in ~he local
library.

I: Rectangular l imes~one plaque decorated in false
relief wi±h an achievemen~ of arms and ~he da~e 15SB.
The da~e is no~ as well cu~ as ~he rest of ±he shield
and may have been added. The shield is surrounded by ~he
garter inscribed ’HOMI SOIT QUI MAL ¥ PENSE ’ and
surmounted by an earl’s corone~. It has eigh~ quarters.
First a bend engrailed sable for Radcliffe. Second a bar
between two chevrons. Third a lion rampant. Fourth an
engrailed saltire. Fifth ~hree fishes. Sixth three bars.
Seventh f ire ermines/ fleur-de-I is. Eighth small an in~l
on a bar above a wrapped figure. These are ~he arms of
Thomas Ra±cliffe, ±bird earl of Sussex, lord deputy of
Ireland from 1556 ~o 1564.
Dims: H.53 W.44 0.14 cm.

2: Rectangular I imes~one plaque decora±ed in false
relief wi±h an achievemen± of arms. The shield is
surrounded by an inscribed garter and surmounted by a
royal crown. The mo~to is identical ±o plaque I bu~
there is an extra gathering around ~he buckle. The
shield is divided quar±erly, firs± and four~h, ~hree
fleur-de-] is~ second and third, ~hree lions passant
guardan±. These are ~he royal arms of Queen Mary
(d. 1558). 
Dims: H.53 W.42 0.14 cm.

See Fear Ceall IS35-45.



S. KILLQOERR¥ CHURCH

In 1548 the church of Cill 00uir±hi was destroyed by the
English to provide building materials for the new for~ a~
Oaingean. In 1584, however, the advowson of the rectory and
vicarage of ’Kylladorry’ in ±he King’s County was granted to
Edward William (II RDKPRI, I~2: no. $23). In 1587 Henry
Bourchier was presented to the perpetual rectory of the
parish church of Kllladorie (Morrin 1882, 425) while 
1885-S William HiccocK was presented (ErcK 1848-52, i, 248).
The~e references indicate that a new church was built after
1548 al±hough it is not Known whether it was built on the old
site or in Philipstown itself. Comerford ( 1885, 388) notes
that ’the site of the old parish church (of Killaderry),
about a mile from the town is still used as a place of
interment ... The bare outlines of the foundations of the old
church can be traced, but none of the walls remain’.

Descr ipt ion

Only the grass covered found at ions of a srn~ll single
aisled church remain in a large rectangular graveyard to the
north of Oaingean. The buildin~ measures 14.2 m by 5 m. There
are no pre 17~8 memorials.

S. MISCELLANEOUS

Castle Bar nagh
The site lies to the north-east of Daingean. Some remains of
±he castle stood when Lewis visited the site and l~r ~ngan of
Castlebarnagh House remembers stone being brought from ~he
castle to build the present house. The only remains now are a
large rectangular enclosure and a few bun~os which have no
distinct pattern.

Ful ach±a Fiadh?
In a corner of the field immediately west of the site of
Castle Barnagh is a ring of very green grass which when
plough reveals darker soil and large numbers of small stones.
It is beside a small stream.

Church site?
-- A chapel is reputed to have been in the ~ield north-east of

the castle field at Castle Barnagh. It is Known as the ’stony
field’

Chalice. 17±h cent.
Silver. Inscribed ’~EORGE 8RIFFIN IS71’ Incised crucifixion
and decorated Knop. Kept in St. Philip Neri’s (R.C.) church.



ARCHSEOLOSICAL PROBLEMS 8NO POTENTTIAL

Oaingean is i m p or±ant to archaeological because it is one

of only two towns established in the Irish midlands during

the slxteenth century, the other being Port Laoise. An

important aim of excavation would be to determine the nature

of the town during the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries.
Nothing is Known of the form of its houses at this time. The

exact couse of the town defences is uncertain and excavation
on the Site of the suggested site of the fosse is in~oor±an~

in order to determine whether it is of seventeenth century

date or not. The layout and nature of Daingean Fort also

remains a mystery.

In summary, the archaeological data indicates that the
borough has been the scene of hurrah activity since the
sixteenth century. Documentary records of the site are few

and in the future archaeological excavation is likely to be
the principal means by which add it ional Knowledge can be
obtained.

Area of Archaeological Potential

The shaded port ion of ±he accon~pany~g map (Fig. 5)
delimits the area of archaeological potential within modern

Daingean. This is based on the extent of the burgage plot
pattern inherited from the plantation town. In the absence of

archaeologicaI excavations little can be said about the depth

of archaeological deposits. It may be noted, however, that
disturbance is likely to have occurred along the street

frontage during the eighteenth and nlneteenth centuries and

it is probable that archaeological deposits are confined to

the gardens and-open spaces at the rear of the frontage.

Refuse pits¯ workshops, and house found at ions are likely to

survive in these areas and accordingly they are particularly

important to archaeology.





DUNKERR IN

DunKerrin is a small village in the extreme south of the
county situated on the Dublin-LimericK road about five miles
south-west, of Roscrea. The name is generally explained as Own
Cairin, the fort of Cairin, although O’Oonovan (O.S. Letters,
Co. Offaly, il, 178) found difficulty in establishing the
orthography.

Gwynn and Gleeson (1861, 148, 182) have suggested that
DunKerrin Was an important tribal centre of the Clanna Cein
of Eile Ua CerbailD prior to the Anglo-Norman invasion. They
note a tradition that the motte was the old inauguration site
of the Kings of Ei]e. The placename suggests" a pre-Norman
or ig in.

OunKerrin Was part of lhe territory of Eile Ua Cerbaill
granted ±o Theobald W~I ter by Prince John in 1185 and
Theobald appears to have obtained possession of these lands
by 1200 (Orpen 1811-20, ii, 1~2~ Gwynn and Gleeson 19S1,
174-8). It is liKely then that the moire was constructed
about this time. DunKerrin became the centre of an important
Butler menor and an extent drawn up in 1385 survives (White
1832, 147-54). The topographical information which this
extent provides is limited to references to a grange, a
cowshed, a sheepfold, a Kitchen and a mill (White 1832, 148).
R record of burgage returns paid by the burgesses indicates
the existence of a borough there in 1385 (White 183~, 151).
At about this ~ime also the church of DunKerrin is first
referred to, in the eccle~iast ical taxation of 1382-6
(Sweetman 1875-86, v).

The Rnglo-Norrn~n settlement of Eile Ua Cerbaill probably
collapsed under the pressure of the Irish resurgence between
c.131B and 1346 (Gwynn and Gleeson 1861, 348-58). The parish
church of OunKerrin continued to function, however, and is
referred to in 1485 (Twemlow 1884, 33), 1428 (Twemlow 1888,
5), 1563 (11RDKPRI, SB: no. 5B2) and in the Oown Survey 
1854 (O.S. Letters, Co. Offaly~ ii, 178). 

ARCHAEOLOG I C~L INVENTORY

I. BITE OF BOROUGH
2. MOTTE?

3. CHURCH
4. ~ I SCELLRNtEOUS



1. SITE OF BOROUSH

There are no surviving ear±hworKs of the borough but it

is liKely that it WaS situated between the church and the
site of the castle/ ?moire. It is possible that OunKerrin was

a dispersed borough bu~ nonetheless one would expec~

buildings to have existed in this area.

~ l hlOTTE ?

OunKerrin was the centre of an impor±an~ Butler manor but

it is difficult to identify a manorial settlement on the

ground. The townl~nd of FrancKfor± is an obvious loca~ion for

the manor but the only earthwork here is a ringfort. It is

possible that the ruined FrancKfor± House may occupy the site

of ~he older castle but it has no trace of any pre-178~

remains. The most likely site for the manor is the earthwork

located 48~ m east of St. Mary’s (R.C.) Church, -DunKerrin.

This earthwork has the location of a moire but the features
of a ringworK.

Descr ipt io~ ,

Situated on a natural rise in the townland of FrancKfort,
a short distance east of OunKerrin vill~ge. It commands ~ood

views to the eas~, sou~h and west bu~ the view ~o ~he north
is blocked by a ridge.

The monument consists of an oval platform, measuring 26.5

by 22 m, which was formed by scarping the sides of the hill.

It is surrounded by a ditch and an external bank is present

on the’south side. There is a natural platform to the nor±h

which may have served as a bailey. There are ~races of wall

foundations, 5 m Ion 9 and 1.5 m wide at the east end. ~]~ere
is sloping 9round on the north side which may indicate the

entrance. The platform is surrounded by a deep di±ch- 3.3 m

wide-and 4 m deep with a coun±er-scarp bank on the west,

south and east sides some 3.2 m wide. This bank varies in
height from ~ m on the west to 3.5 m near theeast ~ide.

3m CHURCH

The present Church of Ireland church probably

the site of the medieval parish church but ~the only
of pre-17~8 date is a grave slab to the sou~h of the

occupies

church.

John O’Carroll. IS81.
Red conglomerate, Inscription in Roman cap itals in false



i relief above an incised Iona-style cross with an engrailed
shaft: ¯

OOMIh~Qs AN/ Th ~ONIVs oCAR/ ROLL HVnC/ LAPIOEm HiC/
APPONI CURAV/ IT SVPER/ CORPVS PARIS/ SVI IOAh~X~IS 0/
CARROLL OE CuLl/ ONV~NE/ OVi obIIT ANNO OONI IB81/ OIE

12 MF~RTiS/ REquleScAT ANI/ MR ejVS IN PAC/ E AMEN.

Sir Anthony O’Carroll placedthis stone above the body
i~ -of his father John O’Carroll of Cullenwaine who died 12

March IBBI. Nay his soul rest in peace. Amen.

Oims: ¯ H. 214 W, 81 T. 38 cm.
J. Assoc. Preservation Mems Oead Ireland 3 (1313-IS), 238.

Ringfort. FrancKfort.
Single banK and ditch with counterscarp banK. Situated on the

"highest ground in the area. Planted with trees but it affords
good views in-all directions. The bank and ditch have been
damaged on the south-west and north sides by cattle. Entrance
on the south-east with stone wall footings immediately to the
south. Internal diam. 35 by 38 m. The enclosing bank is 5 m
wide and 1.5 m high. The ditch is 1.5 m deep and 5.5 m wide.
The counterscarp banK is on the south, west and east.

Ringfor±. FrancKfor±/ Castleroan.
Single bank and ditch. Low lying position. The north side is
overgrown. Raised interior. Int. diam. 43 m. The enclosing
bank is 2 m wide and I m high on average. The ditch is 3.4 m
wide and 3 m deep from the top of the banK.

ARCHaEOLOGICaL PROBLEMS ~h~3 POTENTTI~L

OunKerr in is a deserted borough. An archaeological
problem which needs to be resolved is the exact location of
the Anglo-Norman borough. It has been suggested above that it
probably lies in the strip of land between the modern church

(C of I) and the moire. Within this area, disturbance has
been confined to ploughing. The documentarv evidence suggests
that DunKerr in Was the s ire of one of the most important
~nglo-Norman boroughs in Offa|y but nothing is Known of its
houses, WorKshops or streets, if any. ’There are problem~ also
in iden±ifying the mo±te which marKed the medieval manorial
centre. The suggested mot±e is small by co mParison with
others found at manorial cen±res" and its precise function
remains to be determined. The historical evidence suggests a

decline in the fourteenth and fifteen±h ten±wries but the
nature of this decline and the pattern of the Irish taKe-over
remain unknown.



In summary, the borough of OunKerrin was in, or±ant in ~he

thirteenth and fourteenth centuries. Oocumentary records of

the site are few and in the future archaeoi’ogica! excavation

is IIKely to be the principal means by which add itional
Knowledge can be obtained. The borough is not under direct
threat from commercial development at present.

Rrea of Rrchaeological Potential

The shaded portion of the accompanying map (Fig. 6)
delimits the area of archaeological potential. This is based

on the suggestion outlined above that the site of the borough

lay between the church and the moire. The r ingfort of

FrancKfort/ Castleroan has also been ringed. In the absence

of archaeological excavations nothing can be said about the

depth of archaeological deposits.



SEIRKIERAN

SierKieran is situated within the ancien± territory of
Eile Ua Cerbaill, beside the village of Clareen, about five
miles south-east of Birr. The area in which it is situated is
one of relatively low-lyin9 9round between the Shannon basin,
±o the west, and the Slieve Bloom mountains to the east. The
name is derived ~rom Saighir Chiarain, Kieran’s ~resh well.

~RCH~EOLOGICAL & HISTORICAL BBCKGROUNO

SierKieran w~s the principal ecclesiastical ~oundation o~
St. Ciaran, patron o~ Ossory, and the his monastery provides
the earl~est evidence ~or settlement on the site. Killanin
~nd Buignan (18G7, 12~) have suggested that it may have been
a pagan sanctuary previously because of the tradition of a
perpetual ~ire having been Kept there. SierKieran was the
~os± important church in Ossory until it was supplanted by
Aghaboe. At the end of the twelfth century the territory of
Eile Ua Cerbaill was taken over by Theobald Walter, to whom
it had been granted by Prince John in 1185 (Orpen 1911-29,
iii, 192-8~ 8wynn and Gleeson 1981, 174-8) and i± may be ~hat
the moire was erected at the end o~ the twelfth century. For
most of the medieval period SierKiaran belonged to the bishop
of Ossory. This wa~ presumably because it had been coarb land
in the pre~Norman period and consequently it passed directly
to the bishops (Gwynn and ~leeson ISS1, 184). Returns for
SeirKieran ÷eature in the 13~5 extent o~ the Butler manor o~
OunKerrin (White 1832, 152) and 8wynn and ~leeson (1981,
184-5) have suggested that this indicates that the area was
seized by Theobald Walter or his successors. Clyn’s annals
record that Geoffrey St. Lager, bishop of Ossory, acquired
the manor of SeirKieran in a duel (Butler 1849, 19) and
Carrigan (1895, it, 4) has interpreted this episode as 
trial by combat resorted to by the bishop in order to recover
the lands usurped after the Anglo-~Jorman invasion. Gwynn and
Gleeson (1881, 185) also raise the possibility that the
Ossory see lands were not the s~rr~ as those which fell within
the manor of GunKerrin.

A ~ifteenth century account of the rents of the Bishop o~
Ossory records that there were then sixty-one burgesse~ ~t
SeirKieran (Lawlor 198B, 182). The date of the borough’s
~oundation is not Known but it may have been established
shortly a~ter the recovery of SeirKieran by ~eo~frey St.
Lager in 1284. In 1288-8 the bishop o~ Ossory eas granted the
right to hold a ~air at his manor of SeirKieran (Lambeth
Palace Ms. $19). The rental evidence in the Red Book o~
Ossory indicates that the borough was still functioning in



the fifteenth century, a surprising feature in view of the
collapse of Anglo-Norman settlement over most of Eile Ua
Cerbail I ( Gwynn and Gleeson ISSI, 3qSmS~) ¯ In 1548 RFN
records that "Saighir Chiarain and Cill Chormaic were burned
and destroyed by the English and O’Carrol1". An extent of the
priory in 15SS noted "that the rill of Shyre belonged to the
said priory but that it now belongs to the Queen, and that in
it are six cottages" (Carrigan IS85, ii, 6). After that date

"±he settlement drops out of history.

ARCHAEOLOGICAL INVENTORY

1. SITE OF BOROUGH
2. MOTTE?
3. ST. CIARRN’S CHURCH & EARLY MONF~STIC SITE
4. RUGUSTINIAN PRIORY OF ST CIARA;~/ ST. IYIARY
5. ¯ MISCELLANEOUS

I. SITE OF BOROUGH

There can be little doubt but that the borough was
centred on the parish church of St. Ciaran and the range of
earthworks within the early monastic enclosure are almost
certainly its remains (see below).

2. MOTTE?

A low rectangular mound at the highest point within the
south-west perimeter of the monastic enclosure, It utilized
the enclosure’s inner bank on the south-west. The summit is
approximately ~ m square and it is 3 m high~ much of the
interior has been querried. The basal dims. are ~5.5 by 25 m.
The bank of the Early Christian enclosure was cut through on
the north end south of the mound, and a ditch 5 m wide and I
m deep was dug around the moire linking into the ditch of the
monastic enclosure on the wes±.

3. ST. CIRRAN’S CHURCH & EARLY MONASTIC SITE

In view of the pre-Patrician traditions associated with

St. Ciaran there can be little doubt that SeirKieran is an
early foundation. Carrigan (I~85, ii, 2) dates the foundation
of ±his church to c.~5~ while Gwynn and HadcocK ( I~78, 1S4)
favour a date of pre-4SS. The monastery was the most
important church site in early Ossory and it was plundered on
at least two occasions. In 841 it was raided by the Norse



(AU~ AFM) and in 852 by the Muns±ermen (Carrigan 1885, iii,
S). Keating records zn ~teresting account of the enclosure
of the monastery in 927 by Oonnchadh, son of Flann Sienna,
Klng of Midhe, at the instigat ion of his wife Sadhbh,
daughter to Donnchadh, King of Ossory (Carrigan 1985, ii,
7-9). Thls account also indicates that SeirKieran was the
burial place of the Kings of Ossory during the Early Historic
period~ SairKieran was eventually supplanted by ~ghaboe as
the principal monastery of Ossory. Carrigan (1885, ii, 3)
suggests that this tooK place at the Synod of Ra±h Breasail
in 1118 but Swynn and HadcocK (1878, I~4) suggest date of
c.1852 which is preferable since ~ghaboe itself w~s replaced

by KlIKenny at Rath Breasail.

Description

monastic enclosure, in addition ±o the metre already
described. Within ~he churchyard are a ruined church?,

arch itectural fragments. The descr ip± ion beg ins with the
churchyard.

?CHURCH

The present parish church of St. Ciaran is a modern
building but wast of it 1 ie the remains of a building
labelled ’church in ruins’ on the OS map. Its north wall is
incorporated into the graveyard wall and is built of roughly
coursed mixed stone with some patching. ~ short section of
wall and foundations is present on the south ~nd east. The
south wall fragment is 78 cm ~ide and 8.5 m in length, while
the overall internal dimensions are 38 by 7.8 m. The angle of
the south and east ~zlls is present below ground level in the
corner turret (see below). Repairs have been made to the west
wall ~hich is entirely modern. ~ gap in a low platform of
stones ou±side the west wall may indicate the original door.

TURRET (Pl. 24)

~t the south-ea~± corner of the church? is a circular
turret. It h~s an internal diameter of ~.~ m and it
originally had a conical roof. The roof is largely missing
and the structure is now covered in ivy. It survives ±o a
height of S.5 m above ground level but the interior is 1.5 m
belo~ ground level. There was a floor at a height of 1.8 m
above internal ground level. Six gun loops are located 88 cm
above the ~loor level. The loops are rectangular, 12 by 5 cm
and face north, east, south-east and south-west. The
nor±h-we~t ~ide of the turret opened into the interior of the
church?. The opening is 1.48m wide. It is men±ioned in an
inquisition of 15S8 as a ’turris parva’ (Barrow I~7~, I?S).



ROUND TOWER

Situated immediately outside the northmwest angle of the

graveyard, abutting the wall of the ?church. The masonry

consists of large dressed blocks of Iimestone and

conglomerate, and is different to any other surviving masonry

at Seir~ieran.-There is an opening on the south-east, and set

into the floor of the opening is wha± a slightly damaged

double bullaun stone.

Dims. H. 3 m~ Int. diam. 3 m~ T. of walls 1.1 m.
Barrow i878, iTq.

CROSS (PI. 23, left)

Lying against the west wall of the church. Small fine’grained

sandstone cross. Short, disc-headed with a tenon. Missing its

upper shaft. Edges delimited by rounded mouldings. The broad

faces are decorated with recessed circular hollows and raised
bosses. The transoms have recessed hollows surrounded by

mouldings. ~n incised circle on one side of the shaft is

modern.

Dims: H. 48 + 5 for tenon. W. 37 (across arms). T.8

On a plinth of stone in the west of the

Cream-coloured sandstone. Stepped pyramidal shape.

on three sides with panels of figwre and animal

the fourth being badly damaged.

Decorated

West face: Damaged. Perhaps a fret pattern.
South face (PI. 17): A worn fret pattern. Upper section m~y

have had figures or animals.

East face (PI.. 18): Two tiers of figures and animals. Seated

¯ and st anding figure, top left, perhaps David presenting the

head of Goliath to Saul (Edwards 1983, 22). Two winged

horses. Lower tier, seated figure (Edwards suggests bird),
two other standing figures, perhaps the sacrifice of Isaac.
Centre= three children in the fiery furnace flanked by three
figures on the left and two on the right, perhaps Rdam and

Eve or Cain and ~bel (Henry 1885, 147).

North face (PI. 13): Top sect ion has five figures with

spears/ staffs facing an oncoming horseman~ Bottom: very worn

but appears to have two men on horses.

NOrt ice I Depth. 3e L. 5e ~,43 cm.

CROSS BASE 2

Cream’coloured granite cross base beside No I. Top and one

side damaged. Each ~ide has rectangular undecorated panels

outlined by a rounded moulding.

Oims: H.3S W.47 T.~4



Mort ice Depth I~ (Min) L. i4 W. I~ cm.

- CROSS SLAB I (PI. 2~)

- Pink sandstone. Eying on the ground south-west of the church,

Possibly intended as a vertical marker because it is roughly

pointed at the base. Decorated with a four line incised

cross; undecorated cup shaped terminals and a pointed cup

shaped terminal at the Toot. Fragmentary inscription on the
right: OR 00 C. read by Macalister (194~, 39) as OR 00
CHERBALL (see Carrigan 1985, ii, 13).

Dims: L. 172 W.S5 T.13 cm

CROSS SLAB 2 (Pl. 21)

Pink sandstone. At west end of the graveyard in the fourth

rou from the west boundary wall. Oecora±ed with an incised

five line cross with cup shaped terminals~ ringed circle in

transom centre. Seon~tric design in the terminals and centre.

Dims: L.IS7 W.SS O.8

Sillin~ IS38.

CROSS SLAB 3 (PI. 22, left)

Fragment. lying against the wall of the church. Pink

sandstone. Incised pointed cup shaped terminal and the ~oot
of a two 1 ine cross.

Dims L.34 ¯ W 28 T.7 cm

CROSS SLAB 4 (PI. 22, right)

Fragment lying against the ~est wall o~ the church. Orange
grani±e. Incised pointed cup shaped terminal and the ~oot o~

a three line cross.

Dims: L.32 W.25 T.5 cm

CROSS SLRB 5 (Pl. 23, right)

Fragmen~ lying on the ground west o~ the church. Creamy white

granite. Unringed celtic cross in relief, lacking top and

base. Chamfered sides but the cross-arms extend beyond the

chamfer.

Dims: H.SS W.S8 T.B cm.

~RCH I TECTURAL FRASMENTS

The present C of I church is modern but some sandstone blocKs

~rom earl ier build ings are reused in it, and its east window
is medieval. On the ~ravel around the church are thirty-~our

pieces of cut stone. These include double and triple moulded



door and window jambs. The maj or ity are of 1 imestone and

indicate a fifteenth century building on the site.

Head (PI. IS)
Lying on the 9round outside the west door of the church.

Carved in high relief on a limestone quoin. The head is

covered in & close fitting cap, perhaps a bascinet. Damaged

~ace with incised eyes and mouth.

Dims: H.35 (stone) 25 (head) W.35 

Window. 15±h cent.
Three I ~ght cusped ogee headed window with three qua±re-foils
above. Pointed hood moulding. The internal mouldings appear

to be-modern.

OTHER MONUh~NTS

Font/ Piscina
Lying on the ground west of the church. Quarter of a red

granite vesssel with a rectangular basin with a grooved- lip.

Dims: H. 2S Wm 25 T. Of bas in 13 cm.

Wooden Communion Table. 17th cent.
Beside the altar of the modern church. The top is later than

the legs which are very heavy, baluster turned and are braced
with pegged stretchers.

Dims: H. 85 W. ~5 T.?~ cm.

Sheela-na-g ig

In National Nuseum of Ireland (Weir

Three rotary querns are present on

church. All are of pink granite.
of the

MISSING MONUMENTS

Lintel

Sraves and Prim (1857, 14) mention a stone with a cross
within a circle similar ~o the lintel stone at Fore Abbey.

Cross slab

Graves and Prim illustrate a cross slab (1857,
which is damaged but has a seven line cross with

terminals.

13: Fig 2)

cup shaped

Cross slab

Carrigan (1S85, ii, 13) mentions

small incised cross but without

a freestone slab with a
inscription.

Effigy of St. Ciaran. ~

Killanin and Duignan ( 19S7, 185)

figure of St Kieran ~as set into
mention that a weathered

the W gable.



Nicholas Herbert. 1672.
Carrlgan ( 11, 14) records
followlng inscription:

a 17th century slab with the

HERE LYETH THE BODY OF NICHOLAS HERBERT, SON
HERBERT OF KILLIEN, WHO DYED THE 8TH DAY OF
THE YE,RE OF OVR LORD BOO 1S72

OF OLIVER
JANVRR¥ IN

NONRST IC ENCLOSURE

The monastery is sited on sloping ground and was enclosed
by earthworks consisting of two co -terminous banks and
ditches. There is little trace of the outer ditch but the
inner banK, inner ditch and outer bank survive well on the
north, west and south. There is no trace of the earthworKd on
±he east which is now low swampy ground and it is possible
that they did not exist here.

On the north-west side the inner bank ~s between 1.5 and
2 m high, and S.8 m wide at the base. The inner ditch is 18 m
wide and 3 m deep. The outer banK is I.B m high, 7 m wide and
has traces of stone facing on the interior. The external
ditch is 4.8 m wide and I m deep. Just outside the north-west
sector of the enclosure and running tangentially in a
northerly direction are two modern drains. Just north of the
modern pathway the inner bank has been diverted into a later
bank (see E below) running towards the churchyard while the
outer bank is missing. ~Imost due north of the church the
inner bank is ~urned abruptly inwards and runs south as far
as the churchyard (see E+F below). There is a gap, which racy
be an entrance feature, 25 m wide in the main enclosure at
this point.

East of this gap the enclosing banks and ditches continue
for a further 4Bm but beyond thia poin~ the only trace of the
main enclosure is a small earthen banK, 3 m wide and 75 cm
high which may continue the line of the inner bank eastwards
as far as the modern field fence after which it turns sharply
southwards for 15 m but thereafter becomes untraceable. There
is no visible ditch.

The enclosure is missing on the east side but most of the
southern sector is present. Due south of the churchyard is a
second possible entrance feature, consisting of two parallel
banks c.1.5 m high, and 4.1 m wide, running due south from
the enclosure for some 3~ m. They are B.3 m apart. The banks
and ditches survive particularly well in this area except
where the later building of a moire interfered with the inner
bank and where there is a I~ m break in the banks just south
of the moire. The outer bank continues uninterrupted,
however, on the west to the south of the modern pathway.



A: ~ large rectangular enclosure on the south-east side of
the graveyard defined by an earthen bank 1.5 m high and 4 m
wi~e with an external ditch 4 m wide and 1 m deep. There is a

an external low banK/ platform along the east sidem The
foundations of a rectangular building, orientated
nor±h-south, is indicated on the O.S. map south-east of the
graveyard within ~. This appears to be part of a larger
structure’which may have been attached to the south-east
corner of the graveyard. It measures 2B by IS.5 m and the
wall thickness is 85 cm. There is a hollow way leading around
the north/east corner towards a possible entrance on the
north from within A.

B: West of ~, a sub-rectangular enclosure defined by a low
earthen bank B.5-1 m high, and 3 m wide on the south and
west. The north side is enclosed by the graveyard wall and
the eastern boundary is the west side of A. The relationship
of the ~outh-east corner to A is unclear. There may have been
a ditch on the south and west sides.

C: Collapsed stone wall overgrown with grass curving
westwards from the west side of B to the inner enclosing bank
of the enclosure. It is 88cm high and 1.5-2 m wide.

O+E: From the junction of B and C two arcs of banks, I m high
and 3 m wide run north-south along the west side of the
graveyard. There is an external ditch, 2.5 m wide and 48 cm
deep, with a counter scarp banK. D is the more sowtherly of
the two and it runs almost to the north mweSt corner of the
churchyard while E runs from that point northwards to meet
the inner bank of the monastic enclosure. There is a short
length of bank running east from D to the graveyard wall just
south of the modern path. There are also some modern drains
to the west and north of D and E.

F: Rectangular enclosure north-west of the graveyard defined
by the inner bank of the monastic enclosure on the north, by
E on the west and by the northern entrance feature (see
above) on the east. There is a short section of a low bank
on the south side which may have formed a delimiting feature
there.,

G: Sub-rectangular enclosure east of the churchyard which
runs into the low marshy ground beside the river. Defined by
a low banK, SScm high and 2.5 m wide on the north, West and
south sides with five larger sections in the western
boundary, 1 m high and 3 m wide. There is no evidence for a
boundary on the east.

Graveyard wails
These vary between 2.5 m on the south and 4 ~ in height on
the nor±hm They are all roughly coursed, varying in thicKness
from I".35 m on the south-east to 45 cm on the wes±. There is
evidence for several rebuildings and patching. No date i~



~uggested for their construction (see Graves and Prim IS57,
12-13). There is an arched rectangular opening in the eas±
corner of the south wall. It is now partially blocked but m~y
have been a door with sligh± internal chamfer. Gilling ( 193S,
2S5) records removing ivy from this and he describes it as 
window with a curious recess. The north end of the east wall
is battered and built on a banK but it would appear to be a
fairly modern addition. The ground to the north, however,
contains a large number of bones and iron slag.

4. AUGUgTINIAN PRIORY OF ST. CIARAN/ ST. h~RY

Carrigan (19~5, ii, 3-4) dated the establishment of 
Augus±inian priory on the site of the earlier church at
SeirKieran to c.12~, but Gwynn and HadcocK (1970, 195)
favour a date before the Anglo-Norman invasion. The priory is
variously referred to in Papal docurr~nts as dedicated to St.
Ciaran or St. Mary (Gwynn and HadcocK 1978, 195). The date 
its disolution is also a matter of controversy. Carrigan
(1985, ii, 5) gives 154~ but Swynn and HadcocK (1978, 1S5)
indicate that the priory survived until 15GS. Two leases of
the priory si±e, in 1552 and 15SS, suggest that the priory
was dissolved at the earlier date (Carrigan IS05, ii, 5).
Subsequent to ~he Oissolu±ion the site of ~the priory was
leased ±o John Croft in 1552, John O’Keroll in 15SG, Sir
Lucas Oillon in 159S and Sir William Taaffe in IS04 (ErcK
184S-5~, i, S), who assigned it to James, earl of Roscommon
(Carrigan IS85, ii, 5-S). The extent of 15S8 no±ed that ’the
site of the said priory contains one acre in ~hich are the
stone wails of what had lately been the church of the said
priory: one small turret~ one large stone house thatched with
s~raw which is now the parish church, as the church aforesaid
has been completely ruined: and two other thatched houses in

which the Canons used to dwell" (Carri~an 1905, li, 5-8). The
destruction of the priory recorded here may well be due to
the burning of 1548.

5. MISCELLANEOUS

St. Ciaran’s bush and stone.
South of the enclosure a thorn bush and large boulder are on
the side of an old roadway. They were apparently in the
middle of the road bu~ the road has been widened and they are
now on the side of a small lay-by. The stone appears to ,be
rock outcrop while the bush is still venerated, because there
are rags, rosary beads and medals hung on it.

St. Ciaran’s well,
Carrigan (19~5, ii, 15) demonstrates that this well, locally

~Known as ’the Yewre’ (= U~r) and ’the Fawr~wn’ (=fuaran)
almost certainly corresponds to the Saig Uar recorded in the
Lebar ~ Brecc. This ind ica~es a very early, possibly



pre-Christian, origin for the veneration of the well. It is

situated south-east of the enclosure in swampy ground and has

been given a modern concrete surround. Some large boulders in

the field fence may have been cleared from the site of the

well.

Carrigen ( I~BS, it, lq) mentions the existence of three
souterrains~ one outside the graveyard gate, one to the south

under Ben Hill and a third in LisnasKeagh ringfort.

LisnasKeagh, Ringfort? (PI. ~5)

This was situated on the high ground to the west of the

monastic enclosure. The site has been destroyed and no ~race
of what apears to have been a triple banked enclosure is to

be seen m Cerrigan (19B5, it, IB) describes it as IBB yards 

diameter with ’four concentric rings and the same nuraber of

fossae and to cover about two Irish acreas’. The O.S. map

indicates that this was the site of a ~cave’, the souterrain
mentioned by Carrigan..

Bal I ymooney Cestle

On the west side of the hill to the west of

the remains of a late medieval tower house.

ARCHAEOLOGICAL PROBLEMS AND POTENTTIAL

-important to archaeological research because of the good

preservation of the earthworks there, probably part of the

medieval borough. It is particularly important to the study

of the transition be±ween Early Historic and Anglo-Norm~n

sites because it was an important Early Christian monastic

site and was also an episcopal borough in Anglo-Norrm~n

times. The moire provides evidence for its defensive

capabilities in the thirteenth and fourteenth centuries and

it is IiKely that the turret is its successor in the
sixteenth century.

In summery, the archaeological data indicates that the

borough has been the scene of human activity in Early

Historic, Medieval and Post-Medieval times. Documentary
records of the site are few and in the future archaeological

excavation is IiKely to be the principal means by which
additional Knowledge can be obtained. The borough is not

under threat from development.

Area of Archaeological Potential

The shaded portion of the accompanying map (Fig. 7)



delimits the area of archaeological poten±ial wi±hin

Se irKieran. In the absence of archaeological excavations

no±hing can be said about the depth of archaeological

deposits.but there is little evidence for disturbance and it

is likely tha± archaeological deposits survive in good

condition over the entire site.
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